


Grandvue thrives under the 
governance of the  

Department of Human 
Services Board of 

Charlevoix County: 
 

Carl Bloom, Board Chair 
Bill Olstrom, Vice Chair 

Bob Pawlus, Board 
Member 

Joel Evans, Commissioner 
Liaison 

Dear Friends of Grandvue, 

It is an honor to have been appointed to serve 
you as Grandvue’s administrator.  With 120 years 
of service as a county facility, Grandvue has had 
only six nursing home administrators since 
becoming a Medical Care Facility fifty-four years 

ago.   

As a long term care community, we are grateful 
to those who came before us with the vision to 
provide the best possible physical plant and 
professional staff to serve our Residents.  The 
efforts of these individuals have situated 
Grandvue as a premier Medical Care Facility and 
provider of choice in Michigan and the United 

States. 

Looking forward, the economic climate poses 
many changes and challenges to the way we 
perform our business.  Through careful planning, preparation, innovative 
thinking and an unwavering commitment to our mission, “Dedicated to caring 
for the body, mind and spirit of our Grandvue family,” we will be able to 

continue providing exemplary Resident care well into the future. 

I hope you enjoy our annual report and its “trip down Memory Lane” as we 
look back on 120 years of service to Charlevoix County and Northern Michigan 
while highlighting the 2011 achievements.  As always, we are grateful to our 
Residents’ families, our dedicated staff of caring professionals, our selfless 

corps of volunteers, and the support of our Northern Michigan community. 

    Sincerely, 

    Carol Timmer, Administrator 

    NHA, BSN, RN, CDON, FACDONA, CEA 



In 1885 George Haynor sold 80 acres to Charlevoix County for $2500, and in 1891 

the establishment that would become Grandvue began serving the community. 

In 1949, an infirmary was added that included an x-ray unit and a maternity ward.  
Seventy-five babies were born in the Grandvue Hospital.  At this time there were fewer 
trees, and you could still see the lake from the premises.  A visitor to the location once 
observed, “My, isn’t this a grand view?”  While this is the origin of the name of the 
facility, the “vue” spelling remains a mystery.  Seventeen staff members were employed 

to care for the hospital’s 43 patients. 

Grandvue Hospital operated until 1958 when federal regulations stated that infirmaries 
were no longer acceptable, and the new 61-bed Grandvue Medical Care Facility opened 
on October 26, 1958.  Living areas for twelve additional Residents were added in 1968; 
and in 1980, a Supervised Residential Care (SRC) Unit opened to provide a home for 

those who did not need 24-hour skilled nursing care. 

Changes in the nursing home populations in the 1990’s led to further changes within 
Grandvue.  In 1997 the SRC Unit was converted into the Horizonvue Alzheimer’s Unit, 
and this community grew in 2005 when the entire facility was renovated.  The renovation 
and expansion project provided our Residents with semi-private rooms with in-room 
showers and expansive community living and dining areas.  Residents and their families 
now enjoy the features of Main Street, including a theater, street-side café, library, 

chapel and barber/beauty shop. 

Today Grandvue is home to 113 Residents and staffs around 230 employees.  All of the 
physical changes have not altered the facility’s purpose, however; and Grandvue 

continues to act as a safety net by providing care on a first-come, first-served 

basis to our most vulnerable citizens. 



Following in our mission to provide 
exemplary care to the Residents of 
Grandvue,  we strive to move beyond the 
medical model to ensure that our 

Residents achieve a life worth living. 

Grandvue is comprised of two unique 
communities:  Jordanvue for long term 
and rehabilitative care, and Horizonvue 
for specialized dementia care.  Best 
practices from each community 
influence programming and services 

throughout the facility. 

Physical, Occupational, Speech and Restorative Therapies are available to help 

Residents achieve their personal goals. 

A full time CNA Transporter is available to take Residents to medical appointments 
away from the facility.  This continuity of care allows for relationship building, and 
our Transporter acts as an advocate for her Residents throughout the medical 

community. 

Weekly nondenominational church services, Catholic mass, rosary classes and 

Bible study are available to serve the spiritual needs of our Residents. 

Regular visits from our local barber and stylists 
allow Residents to continue to look and feel their 

best; preserving their dignity and self esteem. 

Opportunities for meaningful activities abound, 
allowing our Residents to use their personal skills 
and talents to contribute to their environment and 

local community. 

Staying active in our Northern Michigan community 
is important, and group outings and activities are 
arranged as directed by Resident choice--and you 
can find our Residents engaged in activities 
ranging from organizing a community knitting or 
sewing project to attending a Beach Bums ball 

game. 

 



Person centered care is a 
dignified approach to living and 
caring for people by creating 
communities where Residents 
choose to live their lives with staff 
who enjoy assisting them.  Person 
centered care allows our 
Residents to maintain control over 
the decisions that affect each area 
of their lives.  The result is a truly 
rewarding and satisfying daily life 

for our Residents and staff alike. 

Getting to know each Resident as 
an individual begins at admission, and relationships build and strengthen 
through the advocacy of our team of three full time social workers.  “I 
Centered” care planning keeps Residents’ preferences in the forefront and 

keeps them actively engaged and empowered in decision making. 

Breakfast is cooked to order by homemakers in our kitchenettes; and 
breakfast times are flexible to accommodate Residents’ preferred morning 
schedules. Grandvue’s dining enhancement program includes staff from 

all departments to increase service and companionship during meals. 

Grandvue is guided in our journey toward Person Centered Care by the 
Principles set forth by the Eden Alternative.  As a Certified Eden Home, 
Grandvue strives to create an environment that offers the opportunity to 
give care to other living creatures and stresses spontaneous, meaningful 

community interaction. 

Staff and management of Eden homes work toward culture change 
through ongoing training and a continued dedication to creating a life 
worth living for Residents.  At Grandvue, we encourage any Resident who 
has a “warm heart for a cold nose” to get involved in caring for and 
sharing love with the animals who also call the facility home.  
Opportunities for intergenerational fun abound, from visiting preschool 
classes to holiday parties with local school children and 

activities with our VolunTeens. 



We are very excited to announce the 
beginning of the next step in our Grandvue 
evolution:  the Grandvue Terrace and 
Recreation Park.  Born from the needs and 
desires of our Residents and families to 
develop an outdoor area to allow 
opportunities to enjoy our beautiful, natural 
surroundings, the Terrace and Recreation 
Park will encompass five areas: 

A red barn that will include a woodworking/
craft shop for Residents and small pens for 
raising small animals such as piglets, ducks 
and chickens.  Raised planters and ground 
gardens will be outside the barn for 
Residents to plant their new shoots. 

A picnic pavilion for hosting family and 
facility parties. 

The Grandvue Board has authorized 
the creation of the Grandvue 
Terrace and Recreation Park with 
money from grants and fundraising 
efforts.  Construction will begin as 

funds become available. 

If you would like to be a part of the 
Grandvue Terrace and Recreation 
Park project, we welcome your 
comments.  Carol Timmer, Carl 
Olstrom and Linda Mansfield can 
answer your questions and provide 

additional information. 

Contributions to the Terrace project 

may be directed to: 

Grandvue Terrace and Recreation 
Park 

1728 S. Peninsula Road 
East Jordan, MI  49727 

A small fishing pond with a flowing 
stream to provide opportunities for fishing 
or sitting and listening to the water while 
watching birds and other wildlife who 
regularly visit Grandvue. 

Walking  paths of three different lengths. 

A multi-generational recreation area 
including a golf putting green, horseshoe pit 
and playground equipment. 

Goal:  To have an outdoor area that stimulates the senses, maximizes optimal 
healthy living, embraces fellowship, and gives Residents a life worth living. 



Established in 1969, the Grandvue Auxiliary 

has actively supported our Residents through 

fundraising efforts and service at facility 

events.  Over the years, the Auxiliary has 

provided Grandvue with wheelchairs, lifts, 

physical therapy and safety equipment, 

televisions, educational and training 

materials, and outdoor furniture.  The 

Auxiliary’s contribution of a WII system led 

to the start of the Grandvue Bowling League 

and allows Residents to participate in a fun 

alternative form of physical therapy. 

Established in 1969, the 
Grandvue Auxiliary has actively 
supported our Residents through 

fundraising efforts and service at facility 
events.  Over the years, the Auxiliary has 
provided Grandvue with wheelchairs, lifts, 
physical therapy and safety equipment, 
televisions, educational and training 
materials, and outdoor furniture.  The 
Auxiliary’s contribution of a Wii system 
led to the start of the Grandvue Bowling 
League and allows Residents to 
participate in a fun alternative 
form of physical therapy. 

Volunteers have always 
been important in enhancing the lives of 
our Residents.  Volunteers facilitate 
weekly outings, bingo games, and other 
group activities and events.  Many of our 
volunteers fill the role of a special friend 
for our Residents and provide comfort 
and companionship by sharing stories 
and memories.  Younger members of the 
community are welcome to join our 
VolunTeen  program. 

The Charlevoix County Community Foundation 

manages two endowments for Grandvue: 

The Taylor/Grandvue Endowment is specifically for 
education and promotion of Alzheimer’s and dementia 
related issues.  The Grandvue Endowment is a capital 
and operational endowment fund.  Donations for either 

endowment may be made at the facility or sent to: 

Charlevoix County Community Foundation 
507 Water Street, East Jordan, MI  49727 



Grandvue employs more than 225 
caring and highly skilled individuals 
who are committed to providing our 
Residents with the finest care and 
service possible.  Education for staff 
and advancement from within are key 
components in our dedication to 
excellence.  We are committed to 
remaining a steady, year-round 
employer in our community. 

The trust we place in our staff 
of professionals is repaid 
with loyalty and longevity, 
which in turn provides 
continuity of care.  Turnover 
for nursing staff has steadily 
decreased from 38.1% in 2004 
to 15.1% in 2011.  Forty-two 
of our staff members have 
been with us for more than 

ten years. 

Grandvue has been awarded 
a 5-Star rating for our staffing 
levels through The US 
Centers for Medicare and 
Medicaid Services.  The 
average total number of 
nursing staff time dedicated 
to each Resident is 5.5 hours, 
while other homes in 
Michigan average 3.9.  This 
means that Grandvue staff 
can provide more than 1.6 
additional hours of individual 

attention to our Residents. 

In 2011, we implemented an 
electronic charting system 
which allows our CNAs to 
record vital information more 

accurately and 
quickly; allowing 
for additional time 
to devote to 
p e r s o n a l i z e d , 
Resident centered 

care. 



 

Being a good neighbor means supporting our 
Charlevoix County community.  Some examples of 

community partnership in 2011 include: 

Hosting two Red Cross Blood Drives 

Serving more than 600 community members at our 

annual summer picnic 

Co-sponsoring the Charlevoix County Senior Health 

Fair 

Receiving the RSVP (Retired & Senior Volunteer 

Program) 2011 Partner Agency of the Year Award 

Maintaining Peninsula 
Road as part of the 
A d o p t - a - H i g h w a y 

Program 

Providing a training 
site for the local 
Ministerial Associ-

ation 

Hosting a vintage 

auto show 

Continuing a tradition that spans nearly 
40 years, Grandvue participated in all 4 
community parades, giving our 
Residents the opportunity to show their 
patriotism and civic pride.   

Established in 2007, Grandvue’s Nurse Aide 
Training Program is committed to providing 
affordable, quality instruction.  We hold six 
courses each  year, and 83 students completed 
the course in the 2011 academic year.  Of the 
2011 graduates surveyed, 85% had obtained 
positions in a health care profession.  

We were proud to have CNA 
O de ss a  Su l kow sk i  ( now 
Cavaness) featured in the 
Healthcare Career Spotlight 
presented by the Northwest 
M i c h i g a n  W o r k f o r c e 
Development Board’s Education 
Advisory Group.  The video and 
accompanying poster will be 
used in schools and Michigan 
Works! career advisory centers 
throughout the 10-county 

N o r t h w e s t 
Michigan region. 



 

At Grandvue, we value the trust our 
Charlevoix County neighbors have placed in us by 
allowing us to care for your friends and loved 
ones.  We recognize the responsibility we owe our 
community to wisely invest each and every dollar 
to ensure financial stability and continued 

excellence in care. 

In reviewing 2011 financial results, an increase in 
total operating revenues is evident and is the 
result of the State of Michigan’s Certified Public 
Expenditures (CPE) Program.  The purpose of this 
program for county-owned facilities is to assure 
funding for unreimbursed costs incurred for 

services to Medicaid beneficiaries.   

This program was implemented by the State after 2011 ended but  
retroactively applies to services we provided in 2009, 2010 and 2011.  
Consistent with accounting rules, an estimate of the amount due from the 
State was recognized as income and a receivable in our 2011 financial 

results.  We have not yet received payment for the amounts due. 

When received, the CPE funds will allow us to better position ourselves in 
an uncertain economic climate and help to replenish the reserve fund that 
was used to finance the expansion of our Alzheimer’s Community in 2002 
and purchase a new generator in 2008.  As the long-term future of the CPE 
reimbursement program is uncertain, we will continue to proactively 

economize and look for ways to increase our operating efficiencies. 

In 2011, Grandvue’s occupancy rate averaged 98.6%, validating that we 
are a provider of choice for our community.  We provided the equivalent of 
40,676 days of 24-hour skilled care including meals, activities, therapies, 
laundry service, utilities and home maintenance for about $13.55 per 
Resident hour.  We are grateful for your continued support, and we look 

forward to serving you for the next 120 years and beyond. 

*Subsequent to year end, The State of Michigan received approval to allow 
county-owned facilities to receive reimbursement through the Certified 

Public Expenditures program.  The State approval is retroactive to January 1, 
2009.  As of December 31, 2011, the facility estimated a settlement of 

approximately $1,500,000, which is recorded as revenue.  

(2011 Independent Audit prepared by Plante & Moran, PLLC) 



Dedicated to 
caring for the 
body, mind 
and spirit of 

our Grandvue 
family. 
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